
The 640 Foundation has happily moved into its 
twelfth year. The Board of Directors, which has 
very gradually expanded from its initial three    
members to eleven strong, is actively working to 
develop a strategic plan for the next five years.  They
are establishing goals for what they would 
like to achieve, and discussing how to 
accomplish them.  Fundraising is still at the top of the 
priority list, with education and research still  
integral to fulfilling the mission, to which this 
501(c)(3) organization remains dedicated, to 
preserve and memorialize the history and 
architecture of the women’s club movement 
of the early 1900’s, as represented by the very 
special historic Metropolitan Club building at 640 
Sutter Street. 

In addition to granting the Club $6.79 
million for the initial seismic and life safety 
project, the 640 Foundation sponsored a number of 
lectures on the Club building, the women’s club 
movement, and other related topics.  Among the 
first was a lecture entitled “The Queen of Clubs“– 
the history of the Woman’s Athletic Club (now 
the Metropolitan Club) by renown preservation 
architect, the late Alice Ross Carey, initially at the 
Haas-Lilienthal House as a part of the San 
Francisco Heritage annual lecture series in 2005, 
and later at the Metropolitan Club.  Alice was a 
Club Member and a founding Board Member

Planning for our Future
of the 640 Foundation and later Foundation 
President. Most recently, in 2015, Erin Garcia, 
Curator at the California Historical Society, spoke 
on The Women of the Panama Pacific International 
Exposition of 1915 at the second Alice Ross 
Carey Memorial Lecture, sponsored by the 
Foundation and San Francisco Heritage.  Many of 
the Metropolitan Club’s founding Members were 
active in the PPIE organization. There is more to 
come about the building, tours and special projects  in 
future  issues of the 640 Report.   

In its 2016 strategic planning effort, the Board is 
working with new Club Member Christine 
Dohrmann, who heads Dohrmann and Associates.  
She is the fundraising and management consultant 
who professionally guided the development and 
execution of the Stewardship Campaign for the 
seismic and life safety project completed in 2009. 

Among the topics being considered in 
the 2016 strategic plan are outreach or 
communications and marketing, including initial 
orientation of new Club Members to the 
workings of the Foundation; a special events plan 
for the next five years, with consideration for the next 
capital campaign; legacy and planned giving 
strengthening and expansion; and increasing the 
donor base.  All in all, an ambitious and exciting 
undertaking, looking  forward with an eye to the past. 

2014 - Herita
ge Fair

2015 - Centennial Gala

2004 - Foundation Created

2008 - Landmark Gala

2004 - Stewardship Campaign 

2013 - Fashion Show at Saks

2015 - Fashion Show at Saks 

2014 - Alice R
oss C

arey Lecture

2015 - Alice R
oss C

arey Lecture

2006 - Elizabeth Pillsb
ury Societ

y Founded

2010 - “Last Peek” Fundraising Event

2008 - An Evening with Nina Totenberg

2012 - An Evening with Cokie R
oberts

2016- Fashion Show 
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A Message from the President, Misty Tyree

“Happy is the person who knows what to remember in the past, 
what to enjoy in the present and what to plan for in the future.”  
This quote from Arnold H. Shaw is a nice reference for this letter.

At the Centennial Gala, a member reminded me how many years were 
spent in thinking about and planning for the event.  Because of all of 
the planning and looking toward the Gala, the event was a huge success.  
There was the fun that was had by all, the bond of friendships that were 
forged in the process, and the realization that the Clubhouse could be 
used in ways never before imagined.  Most importantly, the generosity 
of the members who gave to the 640 Foundation during the year for the 
benefit of preserving the “House that Women Built” was impressive.  

We also appreciate the continued support of the Club’s capable 
staff. On behalf of the 640 Heritage Preservation Foundation Board 
of Directors, we thank you! Now that the Centennial is in the past,
we are enjoying the beginnining of a new year and we are
looking forward to the next 100 years. The Foundation is now in
our 12th year and this is a very good time to stop and consider the future.  
In February, the Foundation Board held a strategic planning meeting for 
that purpose.  We will keep you informed on the developments of this 
meeting, but let me assure you that helping the Club Board in paying 
down the bank loan will be foremost in our plans.

In looking at the more immediate future, Saks Fifth Avenue is 
having the third fashion show for the benefit the 640 Foundation.  
St. John is the designer and the champagne preview was held on 
Thursday, February 25, 11:00 to 2:00.  The fashion show will be held 
on Thursday, March 10, 11:00 to 2:00.  Many thanks go to Cathy 
Goodman for organizing these events.  I look forward to seeing you there.

With deep regret, I note the death of Beverley Denebeim.  She was an 
early supporter of the Foundation and was a significant donor to the 
Stewardship Campaign.

I would like to leave you with an Abraham Lincoln quote, “The best 
way to predict the future is to create it.”  At the Foundation, we will 
be creating our the future by considering the past and the present.



Welcome Patricia and Maria 
In January the 640 Board extended a warm welcome to its two newest members, Patricia Calfee Picache 
and Maria Hilakos Hanke.  They bring a great deal of enthusiasm and a variety of talents to our busy group.

Patricia was raised in San Francisco and graduated from the University of San 
Francisco, with a major in Economics.  She joined the Metropolitan Club 
in 2014 and soon found herself a member of the hard working and very 
successful Auction Committee for the Centennial Gala.  Professionally, an 
Internet entrepreneur, she worked in marketing and communications, and with 
her husband Ian co-founded Bergine, an online retail business acquired by Gilt.  

Patricia is currently a member of Kristi Yamaguchi’s Always Dream Foundation and 
enjoyed time with the Magic Theater.  She and Ian are raising their three young children in San Francisco, 
and she looks forward to the day when there will be time will be a little time to again pursue her mystery 
writing. 

Maria joined the Metropolitan Club in 2013.  She holds a B.A. from Washington 
University in St. Louis, an M.A. from Stanford University, and a J.D. from San 
Francisco Law School.  She practiced law in San Francisco and Palo Alto, and recently 
retired from the Office of Legislative Counsel in Sacramento.  Residing in Mill Valley 
and San Francisco, she serves on the board of the Mill Valley Outdoor Art Club.  

At the Metropolitan Club, Maria serves on the Membership Appreciation and Food 
and Beverage Committees.  She chaired the wonderful Centennial Tea in 2015.  Early in her membership, 
she joined the Travel Group trip to Cuba.  Honoring her father’s Greek heritage, she recently pursued the 
opportunity for dual citizenship and became a Greek citizen.  She notes that many years ago she taught 
Greek cooking in San Francisco, and that she once raised llamas in the Sierra Foothills.

Again a heartfelt welcome to these capable ladies!    

March 10, 2016
11:00 to 2:00

Shop the Spring St. John Collection 
to benefit the 640 Foundation.

Saks will donate 10% of sales, up to $5,000.
 

To purchase your $175 Fashion Show Luncheon ticket,  
please visit the Foundation office or 640FashionShow.com.

Space is limited. 

at 

Spring Fashion Show Luncheon  
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The foundation gratefully acknowledges all the people who made honorary or 
memorial gift s over the last year. 

Tribute Program: Janaury 2015 to January 2016

Honorary Gifts

Memorial Gifts

In honor of 640 Club Staff Board
Misty Tyree

In honor of the 640 Foundation 
Board
Misty Tyree

In honor of Drue Ashford
Helene Ettelson

In honor of Barby Backer
Sue Molinari

In honor of Peggy & Tim Brown’s 
Anniversary
Gay Yamagiwa

In honor of Deihleen Claffey
Lisa Harris

In honor of the graduation of 
Olivia Clopton-Foster
Janet Higgins
Carol Ann Rogers

In honor of Beverly Eden
Carol W. Lustenader

In honor of Helene Ettelson
Eva Bloch
Melissa Li
Jillian Wood
Gay Yamagiwa

In honor of Claudia Feurey
Lisa Harris

In honor of Elizabeth J. Folger
Lisa Harris

In honor of Jeanne Gearey
Sue Molinari

In honor of Linda Golm
Drue Ashford
Peggy Brown

In honor of Mr. & Mrs. Louis 
Golm’s Anniversary
Helene Ettelson
Virginia Formichi
Maureen Murray Fox
Misty Tyree
Gay Yamagiwa

In honor of Linda Hannawalt
Nancy Johnson
Christine Torrington
Misty Tyree

In honor of Lisa Harris
Melissa Li
Sue Molinari
Christine Torrington

In honor of Joan Henricks
Christine Torrington

In honor of Janet Higgins
Lynn Thompson

In honor of Mimi Lawrence
Chirstine Torrington

In honor of Patty McCrary
Lisa Harris

In honor of the 10th 

Anniversary of Ayn McGee 
& Chris Rillo
Helene Ettelson

In honor of Anne MacKenzie
Melissa Li

In honor of Kathleen Meagher
Lisa Harris

In honor of Gladyne Mitchell
Adrienne Sherman

In honor of Michelle Mitchell
Peggy Mitchell

In honor of Patrice Motley
Lisa Harris

In honor of Donna Neff
Peggy Brown

In honor of Sara Reese
Consulting Counsel, Inc.

In honor of Dave Ring
Lynn Thompson

In honor of Marion Robertson
Peggy Brown

In honor of Murphy Robins
Peggy Brown

In honor of Carol Ann Rogers
Nancy Johnson

In honor of Jo-Ann Rose
Kathryn Lawrence

In honor of Karen Rose
Margaret Handelman
Nancy Johnson

In honor of Camilla Smith
Marcia Schneider

In honor of Victoria Sutton
Lisa Harris
Christine Torrington

In honor of Lynn Thompson
Lisa Harris

In honor of Leslie Tognazzini
Therese Pouliot-Glover

In honor of Misty Tyree
Christine Torrington
Nancy Johnson

In honor of Sylvia Wilkerson
Lisa Harris

In honor of Jillian Wood 
Therese Pouliot-Glover

In honor of the 30th 
Anniversary of Jillian Wood & 
Connor Duffey
Helene Ettelson

In honor of Gay Yamagiwa
Peggy Brown
Maureen Murray Fox
Marion Robertson

In memory of Pat Armanino
Marion Robertson

In memory of Bonita Bane
Catherine Topham

In memory of Ruth Bromfield
Debbie Vogel 

In memory of Joan Cooney
Thomas Cooney

In memory of Helen Culiner
Molly Brant
Carol Ann Rogers
Misty Tyree

In memory of Sondra DeRoulet
Marion Robertson

In memory of Beverley Denebeim
Molly Brant
Misty Tyree

In memory of Olga Dollar
Virginia Formichi
Anne Golden
Grace Perkins

In memory of Ficus Flanagan
Charlotte Flanagan

In memory of Ilse Gaede
Helene Ettelson
Virginia Formichi
Maureen Murray Fox
Marion Robertson
Misty Tyree
Gay Yamagiwa

In memory of Gene Gilmartin
Barbara Backer

In memory of my mother 
Yvonne L. Hall
Yvonne Hall

In memory of Tracy Hibbs
Katie H. McGee

In memory of Dorothy Kraus
Nancy Johnson

In memory of Claire Moon
Molly Brant
Virginia Formichi
Mary E. Phillips
Misty Tyree
Gay Yamagiwa
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Annual Appeal Campaign
The 640 Foundation gratefully acknowledges the following donors, 

listed here alphabetically, to our annual appeal

A-B
Carolyn Alexander
Pat Ascher
Beverly M. Folger Foundation
Molly Brant
Germaine Brennan

C
Joyce Carlson
The Chevron Corporation
Carol Chiantelli
Christine Clark
Martha Clarke
Barbara Coleman
Ruthann Conway

D-E
Denise Decker
Rennie Detweiler
Julie Dickson
Alison Draper
Carol Englebrecht

F-H
Claudia Feurey
Alison Forbis
Virginia Formichi
Ilse Gaede
Donna Harrison Hayes
Janet Higgins
Jennifer Bock Hughes

I-K
IBM
Lynn Jacobs
Edina Jennison
Barbara Johnson
Jessica Jones
Margaret Kavalaris
Herma Hill Kay 
Mary Ann Kayser
Tamra Keen
Heidi Kennedy
Sheila Doyle Kiernan
John Lund Kriken & 
Katherine Koelsch Kriken
Donna Krupp

L-P
Frances Leavitt
Catherine McCausland
Donna Matcovich
Alison E. N. Metz
Peggy Mitchell
Sue Molinari
Marlene Nanus
Susan L. O’Brien
Gee Gee Platt
Therese Pouiliot-Glover
Merilyn Presten

R
Geraldine Riordan
Marion Robertson
Murphy & Wayne Robins
Carol Ann Rogers
Jennifer Rogers
Mildred Rogers
Jo-Ann Rose
Karen Rose

S
Saks Fifth Avenue
Jane E. Sebree
Camilla Smith
Patricia B. Smith
Susan Rusk Steer
Hilary Power Steinberg

T-Z
Violet Schoning Taaffe
Gretchen Thomas
Margaret Tormey
Christine Torrington
Gale F. Tunnell
Gayle Tunnell
Misty Tyree
Andrew Vare
Lynn Armstrong Winkel
Maureen Wright

In memory of Roland K. Perkins
Ingrid Gilette
Carol Ann Rogers

In memory of Dina Puccinelli
Virginia Formichi

In memory of Brian Robins
Misty Tyree

In memory of Maria Scopazzi
Flavia Caroselli

In memory of Sue Paul
Darla Bastoni
Molly Brant
Ingrid Gilette
Jessica Jones
Carol Ann Rogers
Misty Tyree
Jean Wickware

In memory of Constance Peabody
Carol Ann Rogers
Misty Tyree

In memory of Clay Thomson
Pat Hanson-Thomson

In memory of Leo van der Reis
Margaret van der Reis

In memory of Keith Wentz
Ruth Cowan
Virginia Formichi
Nancy Johnson
Misty Tyree
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The Centennial Oral History Project:
An Interview with Violet Taaffe

Violet (Vi) Taaffe's links to the Metropolitan 
Club run deep. Her mother, two aunts and her 
future mother-in-law were all Members when she 
joined as a Junior Member in her teens. One of 
her aunts, Ottilie Hupfeld, lived at the Club in a 
two room suite on the Second Floor. Vi's favorite 
memories of those times were swimming in the 
pool and having dinner with her parents. At one of 
those dinners, she met Mrs. Edward J. (Page) Taaffe 
who told her, "When my son comes back from the 
war, I want him to meet you." Edward  Taaffe served 
in the South Pacific with the Air Force, maintaining 
airplanes. The war ended, the meeting took place at a 
Christmas party to which Vi and her parents were 
invited and, says Vi, "One thing led to another and we 
were engaged and then married on October 15, 1947.”

The engagement party took place at a ladies' 
luncheon in what is now the Club's Tapestry Room, 
with almost all of the guests wearing lively hats. 
(See photo.) The wedding reception was held at the 
Bohemian Club where, 50 years later, on the 
same day, in the same room, at the same time, Ed 
arranged for them to celebrate their 50th 

anniversary. Smiling, Vi recalls that several of the 
servers, on seeing photographs of the original wedding 
reception, pointed out that they were also eating dinner 
from the very same china!

A native San Franciscan, Vi attended Hamlin School 
(which was then K-12). "I was a good student and always 
expected to go to college," which she did, getting her 
undergraduate degree from Stanford, majoring in 
psychology, and then pursuing graduate studies in 
psychology at UC Berkeley. Of her Stanford days, she 
recalls loving football games, working hard in 
psychology labs and dropping Chemistry–her 

one problem class. Completing her studies, she was 
hired as a social worker by the City and County of San 
Francisco in the child welfare field. Their offices were 
located at the site of the current Sutter-Stockton 
Garage. At that time the Metropolitan Club’s bar 
was where the current Library is, and the Library 
was on the 4th Floor where the bar is now. Vi greatly 
enjoyed the Library and recalls that the Lobby Bar 
“was a very convenient place to meet dates after work.”

Special memories from her pre-marriage life in the 
1940s include volunteering at the Red Cross, then 
located across the street from the Metropolitan Club 
at 625 Sutter Street where she got to meet First Lady 
Eleanor Roosevelt.  “She wore a Red Cross uniform and 
was a very charming lady,” recalls Vi, adding that “Mrs. 
Roosevelt chose to stay at the small Mayflower Hotel 
because the big hotels did not allow African American 
guests. She was at the very forefront of her generation.”

                           
Vi & Ed on October 15, 1947

In 1945 when the United Nations charter was signed 
in San Francisco, Vi attended many of the meetings as 
an observer, remembering that to get a ticket you had 
to show up and put your hand out hoping to get one. 
"I was very interested in all that was going on there."

Ed and Vi had 2 children, a girl and a boy, whom 
they raised in San Francisco except for six years when 
Chevron transferred Ed to Southern California and 
they lived in Newport Beach. Ed passed away in 2000, 
but Vi enjoys frequent visits from her children, six

Vi’s engagement party at the Metropolitan Club
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Melissa Li
EPS Member

     “If not me then who? This is the simple reason why I felt it important to become a member 
of the Elizabeth Pillsbury Society, and lend my support to the 640 Foundation. Every time 
I walk through the doors of the Metropolitan Club, I feel lucky to have the opportunity to be 
surrounded by so many great women. I was compelled to make the donation because I think 
as a Member it’s my responsibility to help preserve the Club for my daughter’s future needs, 
and that it’s up to every Member to make sure the Club they are enjoying today continues 
to improve, and rejuvenate. This takes the support of its Members, and I proudly share in 
that responsibility.

Mary Louise Anderson
June Arney 

Drue Ashford
Judith Branch

Alice Ross Carey
Mildred Centanni

Chong Cook
Evelyn R. David

Christine Dohrmann
Carol Ede

Dr. Cecile Julia Eggens
Helene Ettelson
Susan J. Gearey

Pria Graves
Margaret Handelman

Linda Hannawalt 
Janet McLaughlin Higgins

Shirley Hucklin
Effiellen Jef feries
Barbara Johnson

Mrs. Wayne Johnson III
Melissa Li

Elizabeth Lippit
Chrissie Martenstein
Kathleen M. Meagher

Peggy Mitchell
Suzanne Muntzing

Roberta Neustadter
Elizabeth O’Shaughnessy
Mary Elizabeth Phillips

Emilie Plake
Nancy G. Raznick
Susan D. Scannon

Patricia Bondesen Smith
Lynn H. Thompson

Misty Tyree
Margrethe Ann Welch

Nancy Weston
Renate-Karin Wunsch

Mary Yetter

Elizabeth Pillsbury Society for Planned Giving
We thank these women for their thoughtful foresight:

If you would like to receive more information about joining the Elizabeth Pillsbury Society,  please 
contact the 640 Heritage Preservation Foundation office at 415.872.7272 or director@640hpf.org. 

Elizabeth Pillsbury Society Testimonial: Melissa Li 

grandchildren and 14 great grandchildren, ages 1 to 12. 

As she approaches her 96th birthday this August, Vi 
retains her wonderful sense of adventure and love of 
life. “When we had to move to Southern California, a 
friend, knowing my love of San Francisco, gave me some 
very good advice. She said ‘don’t compare them; enjoy 
them each for what they offer’ and that’s what I did.”

Vi still swims at the Club, plays “fun bridge” 
and enjoys special events–most recently the 
annual Chinese New Year’s dinner. She has traveled 
extensively to China (first time in 1978), gone through 
 

the Panama Canal several times and recently visited 
Cuba. She still has her eye on a trip to Japan. Her family 
and friends bring the greatest joy, as does her historic 
(built in 1890) home. She admits that San Francisco is 
changing, but acknowledges that is to be expected. 
"But we are so lucky to have such beautiful parks!" 

Vi still drives, uses a computer, and does email. 
Asked if she has an iPhone, she responds 
gleefully, "Not yet."  How does it feel to be 95? "Life 
is good," she says, flashing her wonderful smile.

by Carol Ann Rogers
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Tribute Gifts Aren’t Just 
for the Holidays!

A Tribute Gift will never break, get lost or go out style. It 
symbolizes the high regard in which you hold the recipient.  
And, it is a gift that keeps giving by helping to preserve the 
Metropolitan Club’s elegant facility and proud heritage into 
her second century. 

Remember, these make ideal hostess gifts and committee 
recognition gifts, and are a unique and meaningful way to 

TO:

FROM:    
   Y

ou

    
    

Me

Tribute Gifts may be made in any 
denomination.  

Simply pick up a Tribute Form at the 
Front Desk, visit the www.640hpf.org 
website or call Michelle in the 640 
Heritage Preservation Foundation 
Office at 415.872.7272.


